  

  EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE – 7 JANUARY 2008
PART I – DELEGATED

11.  
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Summary


  

  To receive the recommendation of the Sustainable Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee on 4 December 2007 in relation to the following item on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 7 January 2008:

Any other recommendations from the Committee will be reported at the meeting.


Agenda Item 11a - Strategic, Service and Financial Planning 2008-2011


SUSTAINABLE ENVIRONMENT

The Committee received the service plans for the Housing Needs and Strategy and Development Plans and Transportation.  As the Housing Property Services and Housing Services would be transferring to Thrive Homes and would therefore have no influence on the budget in future years, these service plans were not considered by the Committee.


Housing Needs and Strategy


The Head of Housing Needs and Strategy advised that the service would be retained subsequent to the transfer of the landlord function to Thrive Homes and was expected to be renamed accordingly. It had three areas – needs, strategy and development.


The highlights of the year had been: a successful tenant ballot, significant reduction on bed and breakfast spend, creation of a virtual housing association which split strategy and landlord, leading Choice Based Lettings consortium of 5 other Hertfordshire District Councils, supporting staff in professional development qualifications, plans to renew the Chartermark, completion of 123 affordable housing units, a good status survey result and involvement in focus groups for homeless service users. To key areas where performance was below expected included failing to reduce the number in bed and breakfast and number of people in housing need.


The following would be undertaken over the coming year: a new monitoring system to ensure that Thrive Homes kept the promises made in the Offer document; the introduction of a Choice Based Lettings system; leading a consortium of three other District Councils in compiling a joint homelessness strategy; working with other District Councils to compile a Strategic Housing market strategy; reviewing the housing strategy document; aiming to increase the affordable housing threshold; gypsy and travellers site provision strategy if required; and extra care provision.


In response to a question it was noted that the staffing in the section was currently 10.7 fte (full time equivalents).


It was suggested that the officers examine the need for a protocol for properties that were left empty for a long period of time. The Head of Housing Needs and Strategy advised that a tenancy could only be brought to an end if the tenant wished or the Council obtained a court order.


Development Plans and Transportation

The Chief Development Plans and Transportation Officer advised that the service plan was divided into three main areas: Local Development Framework (LDF); parking (the new enforcement contractor had been appointed by tender and continued to be Vinci) and land and property.

· The Division had recently passed its annual Chartermark healthcheck. 

· Sustainability was linked to the strategic plan and in this respect a meeting had been held with Woking who had a toolkit to measure the carbon impact of any new planning development. This was at its early stages.

· The Performance Indicators for the section tended to be annual.

With regard to parking consultation a round table meeting with Ward Councillors was held prior to going out to wider consultation. Focus groups, letters, questionnaires, and Three Rivers Times had been used in the preparation of the Local Development Framework. 750 responses had been received in connection with the LDF.

It was almost certain that there would be an Examination of the LDF but as it was not known how many representations would be made the growth bid could not be costed. The situation would be reviewed once the level of objections were known. A £5,000 growth bid for Screen East Film Locations Service had been input into the process. There was a range of capital schemes.

Some of the future challenges were: to identify longer term housing sites including looking at the most sensible, sustainable sites; how to manage parking demand and, in particular, displacement; how to retain a market share of property searches; and how best to deliver the sustainability agenda.



RECOMMEND:-


To the Executive Committee:



that the Service Plans for Housing Needs and Strategy and Development Plans and Transportation be agreed.


Report prepared by:
Sarah Haythorpe – Committee Manager


Background Papers
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